
SALTFLEETBY PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of the meeting held on Tuesday, 4th March 2014 

 7.30 pm in St Peters Church
Present:                Chairman
Cllr Ms C Warwick


Cllr L Dover



Cllr B Stapleton
                               

Cllr P Bowman


Cllr S Clark


Cllr J Lusby



Cllr J Smith


Mrs J Brown - Clerk
There were two members of the public present & County Councillor D McNally & Mr Mitchell, Lindsey Marsh Drainage Board.
Chairman’s comments – The Chairman welcomed everybody & especially Mr Mitchell from the Lindsey Marsh Drainage Board (LMDB); Public Comments were opened.

Public Comments – An update was requested on the transfer of the Old Village Hall Charity funds as he was currently still a signatory for the cheques; it was stated that there were two issues for the Council to deal with, to close down the old Charity whilst attempting to retain charitable status & the transfer of the funds to the Parish Council as Managing Trustees & as part of this process the Council was taking legal advice from the National Association of Local Councils & the Charity Commission which was a long process; it was noted that the name of the charity was no longer relevant as there was now no old village hall; the resident felt that the process had been ongoing for many years & wondered why & it was pointed out that the Council was having to deal with the fact that legalities had not been complied with by the old charity with the Charity Commission & these had to be ironed out, an example being that when committee members had retired the Charity Commission had not been informed & the accounts had also not been filed on-line and such items made the process complicated; in addition before any funds could be transferred a public meeting would have to be called for the residents to endorse any decision first.  The resident asked if the charity’s funds could be spent on a licence for the Community Centre – it was suggested that this would not benefit all the residents but that residents would be consulted before any of the funds, once transferred, would be spent.  Comment was made on discussions at the last meeting of funding for the Police & unease was expressed on the costs associated with the Police Commissioner suspending the Chief Constable which amounted to some £165,000; had this figure be known at the last meeting the comments of individuals may have been different to endorsing increased spending. A resident thanked the Council for viewing his planning application favourably but no response had yet been received from the Planning Department.
The Chairman introduced Mr Mitchell who informed the Council that he was Director of Operations for the LMDB in addition to other boards & he outlined the work carried out; the LMDB extended in to the 2 ½ metre contour line & covered 55,000 hectares of land & was the largest drainage board in the country; as the land in this area was 1 ½ metres above sea level water is pumped & there were 32 pumping stations with dedicated areas each. The 2010 Flood Water Management Act gave the county council ultimate responsibility in the county with 40% of the county covered by drainage boards & the LMDB effectively worked for the county council. The Drainage Boards had strategic duties & powers – the only strategic duty it had to comply with was to ‘protect & enhance land’, the powers they had enabled them to do this. In total the board maintained 1000km of water courses within the area but they did not own them. It was noted that the LMDB also had to deal with Wold water that came into their area.
There were Summer Maintenance Programmes & Winter Maintenance Programmes – summer was to deal with annual movement of vegetation & was from July to mid-October; the Winter Programme from mid-October would include re-grading of water courses as identified plus improvements required; some Defra aid was available to aid the improvements. Within the next 5 years the Saltfleet Pumping Station would need to be reviewed & improved as appropriate. The Board received funding from land owners & the District Council who in turn received a portion of that back from the Government.

Mr Mitchell asked who owned the culverts & bridges & he advised that usually the landowner each side of them owned half but if, for example, the Board worked on the water course & had identified that the culver was not adequate they would undertake the work.
Regarding the dates for pending drain clearance, Mr Mitchell explained the normal process, which was to do an early cut mid-July to mid-August latest. The first cut was a Health & Safety cut with a mower then to remove from the centre of the watercourse; in October the final cut was the main cut with the banks also being worked on, however if in early June there had been a spurt on the growing season they budgeted to come in & do an early cut if necessary. Mr Mitchell offered for the Supervisor to liaise with the Council on dates for cutting, which the Council welcomed & he anticipated the first cut to be around the 1st August but would confirm.  The removal of waste was a costly exercise, generally it should be left on top of the farmer’s side but the Council pointed out that it was often left on the road side which caused problems & he promised to re-visit this topic with the Supervisor but was anxious that the LMDB & the Council should work together which the Council endorsed.

Regarding water levels he advised that there were Summer & Winter water levels, Summer being from 1st April & the latter end of October with a delay sometimes if there was an early wet time; levels were now calculated; he noted that often highways work created more problems for them than the water course itself & Saltfleetby had seen a large amount of work & a bank had been re-built recently. He advised that he understood no work would be undertaken by the Environment Agency (EA) on the Grayfleet & South Drain due to funding restrictions however he believed that the EA would carry out adequate work in the area through the year. The Council had concerns over the Grayfleet Drain not being maintained as it was part of a system bringing water from the Louth area; Mr Mitchell noted that the LMDB had a contingency plan should it be necessary.  
The Chairman thanked Mr Mitchell for his informative presentation & the work that the LMDB carried out on the residents’ behalf. Mr Mitchell left the meeting.
13/00300 Apologies for absence – Cllr S Harrison    Absent:  Cllr H Poskitt
13/00301 Minutes of the Parish Council Meeting held on 4th February 2014 were accepted as a true record & signed by the Chairman p JS s BS.  Matters arising: None
13/00302 Declarations of Interest – None.  
13/00303 Financial Matters


Accounts to be paid/authorised – Clerk’s salary & expenses for February; LALC – Annual Subscription 2014/15 - £206.12 (due 1st April); LALC – Annual Training Scheme for April 2014/March 2015 - £50.00. It was resolved to authorise all the payments p PB s JS
Order Placement for Grass Cutting/Flailing 2014 – The prices for each had been circulated; the Clerk advised that she had not yet received confirmation of the Parish Paths grant; Following debate it was resolved in principle to accept the prices received & confirm that regarding flailing work would be carried out as required p CW s LD

Lincoln & Lindsey Blind Society – A letter with an application for Grant Assistance had been received & it was resolved to give a sum of £100 p JS s LD

East Lindsey Citizens Advice Bureau – A letter requesting a donation towards its services in the district of East Lindsey had been circulated & it was resolved to donate a sum of £100 p JS s PB
13/00304 Councillor Vacancies – No requests received.
13/00305 The Openness of Local Government Bodies Regulations 2014 – An amendment to the existing regulations relating to the recording of meetings & decisions had been received & following debater it was resolved that in the interest of openness & transparency it would be welcomed but there were concerns that it may limit the depth of discussions. Clerk to respond accordingly to LALC.
13/00306 Coastal Grazing Marshes – Cllrs Warwick, Bowman & Clark had attended a meeting with Joe Blisset & discussions had been held on a potential grant of £10,000 for the village to hold an event, the funds included costs for advertising/any road closures etc. that may be costly; an additional £2,000 grant was available for projects involving wildlife & Cllr Clark was looking at some bird boxes on behalf of the Community Centre. Cllr Dover to contact Mr Blisset & check whether the funding was available or had already been agreed with Saltfleet. 

13/00307 Planning Applications – Application N/145/00209/14 – Mr W Lingard – Planning Permission – Erection of a detached house with detached single garage which is an amendment to that previously approved under planning permission reference number N/145/00231/12 – Former Saltfleetby Village Hall, Main Road, Saltfleetby. Following debate it was resolved to support the application  p JL s BS; Application N/145/00318/14 – Mr L Bailey – Planning Permission – Change of use of existing domestic annexe into a holiday cottage – Alberta, Rimac, Saltfleetby – Following debate it was resolved to support the application p JL s SC
The Communication from ELDC respond to the Councils complaint of a lack of communication on the large planning application for Louth (N/105/01376/13) responded that it would not consider the Council a formal consultee but that the Council could comment on the application should it wish. Following debate it was resolved that this answer was not accepted as the application affected everybody as previously stated by way of the impact on schools, roads and the additional water that would be required to be processed through this area which was paid for within this location, not Louth – Clerk to respond. 
13/00308 EnergieKontor – No update available. 
13/00309 Highways & Footpaths – The state of the verges following the electricity works was considered & it was resolved that the Clerk write to Highways with a request for the verges to be rotavated & seeded together with the sides of the road repacking – Cllr Clark to forward photographs to the Clerk. Clerk to action
13/00310 Lindsey Marsh Drainage Board – The Council noted its appreciation of the informative talk by Mr Mitchell – Clerk to offer thanks & respond regarding contact on work to be carried out. County Councillor Mr McNally advised that the damaged culvert would be done on the 10th or 13th March.

13/00311 Community Emergency Plan – Cllr Warwick had emailed the document out; Clerk to include on April agenda for more detailed discussion on the document.

13/00312 Village Hall Charity – The Clerk had sent her copy of the Charity Deed to LALC who would send to NALC; no comment received to date.
13/00313 District Councillors Report – No report available due to Cllr Harrison’s absence
13/00314 Clerks Report – The Tithe maps disc had been received & handed to Cllr Warwick; Parish Paths – the final payment of £435 had been confirmed by LCC; Letter sent to the resident regarding cable theft but no response yet; letter sent to St Clements Church regarding the felled tree but no response yet; Cllr Smith was asked to confirm supplying his details to the Building Society.
13/00315 Planning Permission Decisions – N/145/021946/13 – HJW Developments – Planning Permission – Erection of a house & detached single garage & construction of a vehicular access – land adjacent to the Farmhouse, North End Lane – FULL PLANNING PERMISSION

13/00316 Reports from Outside Bodies – Cllrs Warwick & Harrison had attended a meeting with Natural England & Lincolnshire Wildlife Trust regarding a permit scheme for horses which was currently being considered & would be investigated further by them after April.  The Council debated the issue – Cllr Warwick to check the Tithe maps for the appropriate bridleway & report back.
13/00317 Correspondence – The Council noted the following items: LALC Newsletter; Copy of letter of thanks to PCC; Copy of letter to ELDC re Car Parking Scrutiny Report; copy of letter to resident regarding request for street light; NALC Financial Briefing – Repeal of s 150 (5) of the Local Government Act 1972 (potential repeal of requirement for all cheques to be signed by two Councillors); Letter from ConocoPnillips regarding work at Theddlethorpe Gas Terminal; Information from Wingas on Notice under Article 11 of Application for Planning Permission for the winning & working of minerals by underground operations – LCC reviewing existing A site conditions.
13/00318 Councillors Reports – None
13/00319 Items for the Next Agenda – As above.
The meeting closed at 9.23 pm.  Next Meeting Tuesday 1st April 2014 at 7.30pm 
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